YORK UNIVERSITY
FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES
Council Meeting

Minutes
Thursday, October 7, 2021
3:00 p.m.

This meeting was held remotely via Zoom. 
Present:
M. Annisette, A. Bajpeyi, C. Bressler, R. Buchanan, D. Cabianca, C. Chapman, J. Choiniere, T. Daly, P. Dawson, H. Elsayed, L. Fawcett, P. Fu, F. Garon, K. Gicas, J. Hadlaw, A. Harvey, M. Hayward (Secretary), E. Hoffman, T. Hosken, S. Ingram, M. Jefford, L. Johnston, A. Karbalaei Mahdi, L. Keane, U.T. Khan, G. Lawrence, Y. Lesperance, N. Levitt, T. Loebel (Dean), A. Luong, S. MacDonald, A. MacLennan (Chair), H. Macrae, A. Martin, R. McLaren, S. Moghadas, W. Moir, Z. Mundy, S. Murchison, D. Murray, J.G. Myers, R. Myers, F. Patterson, R. Pooni, P. Rezai, M.M. Schiff (Recording Secretary), C. Scott, L. Seiler, Y. Seissan, D. Shabgard, A. Sparling, A.M. Tarc, D. Triki, S. Trivedi, D. Vervaecke, N. Viva Davis Halifax, S. Watson, Y. Weima, P. Wood, M. Zryd

Guests:  C. Coates
Regrets:  N. Couto, S. Henry, B. Heron, P. Ingram, E. Light, C. Sandilands, D. Vallesi, C. van Daalen-Smith
1.	Welcome and Chair’s Remarks

Chair Anne MacLennan read the Land Acknowledgement for her location: 

“We would like to begin by acknowledging the land on which we gather, and which the Region of Peel operates, is part of the Treaty Lands and Territory of the Mississaugas of the Credit. For thousands of years, Indigenous peoples inhabited and cared for this land, and continue to do so today. In particular we acknowledge the territory of the Anishinabek, Huron-Wendat, Haudenosaunee and Ojibway/Chippewa peoples; the land that is home to the Metis; and most recently, the territory of the Mississaugas of the Credit First Nation who are direct descendants of the Mississaugas of the Credit.

“We are grateful to have the opportunity to work on this land, and by doing so, give our respect to its first inhabitants.”

Chair MacLennan referenced a Senate memo that had circulated earlier the same day and was distributed to councillors at the meeting via Zoom, “Communication from Senate Executive on Winter Term 2022 Plans.”  The memo announced that “A full return to campuses is expected to be possible for Winter 2022, such that all courses (including full-year 2021-2022 courses) should be planned on the assumption that they will revert to their pre-pandemic mode of delivery by default, subject to agreement with the Dean’s/Principal’s Office for a course to be delivered in a different manner such as remotely or in a blended format, during the Winter 2022, given that this will still be a transitional term in which some students may be delayed in travelling to Toronto.  Upon the recommendation of the Provost and Vice-President Academic, Senate Executive finds that, together, the extensive planning, the comprehensive measures implemented and continuing to be implemented to enable a safe return to campuses, and the optimistic public health indicators and forecasts on pandemic trends, provide a level of assurance that the University can proceed with the planned full return to on-campus academic activities for Winter 2022 as assumed in the Principles to Guide 2021-2022 Course Planning.”

2. Council Orientation
Presentation by Associate Dean Academic and Secretary of Council Mark Hayward
For discussion
Associate Dean Academic Mark Hayward provided a review of the mandate, structure, and procedures of Council as well as its Standing Committees, as well as the responsibilities of councillors.  He noted that there are three vacant faculty member positions on Awards Committee and one on Academic Planning & Policy Committee.  Committees continue to meet online for the Fall.  Council no longer oversees graduate curriculum, but remains responsible for pan-University standards for graduate education.  Associate Dean Academic Hayward spoke about Council participation by graduate student representatives and Standing Committee members.   Officers of Council this year are Chair Anne MacLennan, Secretary Hayward, and Recording Secretary M. Michael Schiff, with the Vice-Chair position to be filled.
3. Minutes (Previous Meeting, June 3, 2021)
Minutes (.docx)

The minutes of the previous meeting were approved.

4.	Business Arising from the Minutes

There was no business arising from the minutes.

5.  Report on Items approved by FGS Academic Planning & Policy Committee acting with summer authority for Council
Associate Dean Academic Mark Hayward reviewed items that were approved by Academic Planning & Policy Committee since the last meeting of Council.  These items were received at this meeting for information only.
Approved by FGS Academic Planning & Policy Committee June 7, 2021
Changes in Faculty Regulations
Academic Petitions and Appeals (.docx)
Graduate Program Criteria and Procedures for Appointment and Reappointment
Graduate Program in Critical Disability Studies (.doc) | Principles (.docx)
Graduate Program in Interdisciplinary Studies (.doc)
6. Dean’s Remarks
Dean Tom Loebel addressed Council about the importance of the University’s vaccination requirements.  He spoke about the public health perspective of the Senate communication cited during Chair Anne MacLennan’s remarks.  Everyone without an approved exemption had been expected to upload proof of full vaccination status to YU Screen, a York data portal.  A safe campus requires vaccine compliance, the Dean said.  Those who do not comply will not be able to attend campus.  Dean Loebel spoke about the graduate student residency requirement.

The Dean replied to a question that campus conditions such as ongoing construction should be discussed with the relevant Dean’s Office.  International students’ vaccination status will be determined on a case-by-case basis, the Dean stated, but will generally be accommodated.  Councillor and Director of the Graduate Program in Civil Engineering Usman Khan asked about distancing in graduate student offices.  There are differences between instructional and administrative workplace rules.  In the next term, Dean Loebel responded, distancing requirements set by the province will likely be revised.  Dean Loebel also spoke about technology challenges with the expected return to campus.  

Dean Tom Loebel spoke about potential changes to Faculty Council’s mandate and structure.  He reviewed the current membership of Council according to membership categories.  Senate limits the proportion of students on Councils to 25% but the growth in the number of graduate programs has meant that our Council exceeds that limit.  Only about 25% of all members are present at most meetings.  Associate Deans Graduate from other Faculties are not members of our Council.  Dean Loebel related that the membership of Council was set a long time ago.  Changes to curriculum and program development and budgetary resourcing arising from the Institutional Integrated Resource Plan’s working group’s recommendations a few years prior were implemented so that anchor Faculties and their graduate committees assumed control over many aspects of governance, with no corresponding changes to Faculty of Graduate Studies’ Council.  Dean Loebel asked how the programmatic element could be overseen by FGS Council going forward.  He compared graduate Councils from the University of Toronto, McGill University, the University of British Columbia and Dalhousie University.  The Dean displayed a possible new Council membership breakdown for discussion.

Councillor Munjeera Jefford commended York for the many opportunities for graduate student participation in governance, and recommended that graduate students on Standing Committees remain ex officio voting members of Faculty Council.  She noted that these positions are especially valuable for participation by racialized students.  Councillor Usman Khan stated that faculty members representing graduate programs obtain important service experience that may not be easy to find in other ways.  Councillor Patricia Wood agreed with Professor Khan, and additionally noted that Deans were missing from the proposed membership list; Professor Khan concurred that they should be voting members.  Professor Khan added that Associate Deans Graduate may have conflicts as members of FGS Council.

Dean Loebel asked about equity, diversity and inclusion concerns with respect to Council membership.  Chair Anne MacLennan noted that reducing student members of Council might then be a concern.  Council discussed representation generally. 

7. Changes in Faculty Regulations
Updates to regulations – Geographical Requirement (.doc)
For discussion
Associate Dean Academic Mark Hayward introduced this discussion item to Council.  The Faculty proposes the expansion of in-person requirements as necessary for alternative modes of delivery for graduate programs, to remove barriers to study, and also to develop appropriate oversight for advising students who participate in travel for their studies.  Current policy, Associate Dean Academic Hayward stated, is not necessarily actionable.  For example, not all programs are aware that an absence from campus (not during the pandemic) of over four weeks requires approval by the program director and Dean.  New copy might also replace “he/she” with “they”; Academic Affairs Officer Wes Moir stated that the Faculty is currently undertaking a full review of regulations including an update for gender neutral language.  Councillor Khan recommended that the section commencing “(A graduate student may be absent from the campus while still under supervision, e.g…) be removed as superfluous.  Dean Tom Loebel stressed that regulations must be flexible to enable student research.
8. Reports from FGS Representatives to Senate Committees
Cheryl van Daalen-Smith, Senate Executive Committee
Evan Light, Senate Academic Planning, Policy & Research Committee
Mark Hayward, Senate Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee
Naomi Couto, Senate Executive Committee's Subcommittee on Honorary Degrees & Ceremonials
There were no reports from the Faculty’s representatives to Senate committees.
9.	Other Business
There was no other business.

10.	Adjournment
The meeting adjourned at 5:01 p.m.
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